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Scottish Parliament 

Audit Committee 

Tuesday 19 September 2000 

(Afternoon) 

[THE DEPUTY CONVENER opened the meeting in 
private at 13:45] 

14:13 

Meeting continued in public. 

The Deputy Convener (Nick Johnston): 
Welcome to the 13

th
 meeting this year of the Audit 

Committee. I ask members of the committee and 
members of the public to ensure that all pagers 
and mobile phones are turned off. 

Before making some opening remarks, I would 
like to welcome Karen Whitefield to the Audit 
Committee. She has replaced Lewis Macdonald. I 
also welcome Linda Fabiani as a guest of the 
committee—I think for the first time. I like to think 
that her presence is due to her tremendous 
interest in the work of the committee rather than 
just an interest in today’s subject matter. 

Holyrood Project 

The Deputy Convener: Understandably, there 
is much interest—from the Parliament, the public 
and the media—in the report of the Auditor 
General for Scotland. To place the report in 
context, I will give some background, which I hope 
will be helpful. 

The office of the Auditor General is an 
independent body established under the Scotland 
Act 1998 and, as such, may be invited but not 
commanded by the Audit Committee to undertake 
investigations. On 2 March, the convener of the 
Audit Committee wrote to Robert Black, the 
Auditor General, asking whether he would conduct 
a special investigation into the management of the 
Holyrood project, covering original cost estimates, 
the projected escalation of those costs and their 
implications for the value for money of the project. 

At this point, I welcome Margo MacDonald to the 
committee. 

On 10 March, the Auditor General replied to the 
committee indicating his willingness to undertake 
an examination, the precise terms of which would 
depend on the independent experts appointed by 
the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body, who 
were to report by the end of March. The Auditor 
General has now completed his report, which has 

today been laid before Parliament and is open to 
examination by the Audit Committee. 

In the private session, we decided that, after the 
Auditor General’s statement, there would be a 
short period to allow members of the committee to 
ask clarifying questions. I now invite the Auditor 
General, Mr Robert Black, to make a short 
presentation to the committee on his report. 

Andrew Wilson (Central Scotland) (SNP): On 
a point of order, convener. Could you confirm that 
the report will remain the property of the Audit 
Committee? I ask because this morning, on public 
service broadcast radio, the BBC correspondent 
reported on what were allegedly the contents of 
the report. The design was clearly a partial 
disclosure of the contents, made in such a way, I 
would argue, as to prejudice the outcome of this 
committee’s inquiry, specifically with regard to the 
position of Sir David Steel and the SPCB. If the 
report is the property of this committee—which I 
think it is—the disclosure is clearly unacceptable. 
It would therefore be in order for the clerks to 
investigate how such a leak of the contents of the 
report could take place before any member of this 
committee had seen it. In particular, I would like 
the clerks to inquire who was given the report in 
advance. My understanding is that it was both the 
accountable officers—Muir Russell and Paul 
Grice. 

The Deputy Convener: Mr Wilson, that is not a 
point of order. Points of order can be made only 
on questions of the application of standing orders. 
Much of the press speculation is just that—
speculation. It is not in the remit of the Audit 
Committee to take that up. If you have specific 
allegations, I suggest that you take them up with 
the clerk to the Parliament, who will progress 
them. 

Andrew Wilson: Is it in order for the clerks of a 
committee to engage in an inquiry into the leaking 
of a report that was the property of the committee? 

The Deputy Convener: I will look into that, but I 
rather feel that it is not. As you know, we received 
the report not more than 20 or 25 minutes ago. 
Thank you for bringing up the matter. I now ask 
the Auditor General to introduce his report. 

Mr Robert Black (Auditor General for 
Scotland): Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen. 
The members of the Audit Committee are the first 
to receive copies of my report, which has just been 
laid before the Parliament. This public meeting of 
the Audit Committee is the proper place for my 
report to receive its first consideration. I would like 
to describe the most important features of the 
document—I hope that the committee will find this 
statement helpful. I will start by placing my report 
in context.  
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Members may have seen that the covers of the 
report are unusual—they fold out. That is to allow 
us to show graphical illustrations of what the new 
Scottish Parliament building at Holyrood will look 
like. It is important that we have these images in 
mind when we consider the report. The vision for 
Holyrood is not of a standard office block. It is a 
project to create a unique building, of quality and 
distinction, which will provide a suitable home for 
the Scottish Parliament for future generations. The 
successful completion of this new building would 
provide the Scottish Parliament with a distinctive 
home of historic significance. It is for others to say 
whether this unique building is required; my point 
is that the costs of such a structure do not 
compare with those of a standard office block. 

It is unusual to conduct an audit examination of 
a project that is still running. Usually, auditors 
report after a project has been completed and the 
expenditure has been incurred. In the case of 
Holyrood, the project will not be completed for well 
over two years and, roughly speaking, some two 
thirds of the expenditure has yet to happen. It is 
important to distinguish between the actual costs 
that have been incurred so far and the estimated 
costs that will arise in the future. So far, the main 
concern of the Parliament has been the rise in the 
total estimated costs, most of which have yet to be 
incurred.  

It is important that we understand what has 
happened so far, but it is equally important that we 
learn the lessons from this experience in order to 
ensure that the project is well managed for the 
remainder of its life. In my report, I make a series 
of recommendations for the future management of 
the project and I am pleased to say that those 
have generally been accepted.  

Members will find those recommendations in the 
handout that I have provided, which is taken from 
page 9 of the report. Among other things, I 
recommend improvements in the risk analysis and 
financial reporting and I suggest that a cost plan 
for the project is urgently needed. I wish to 
emphasise, however, that there are still 
considerable risks, which must be carefully 
managed.  

The architectural design is now settled and there 
is broad agreement between the various parties 
about the budget of £195 million, which includes 
an allowance for unforeseen contingencies. 
However, as I said, the progress of construction 
on site is still at an early stage. With more than 
two years’ work remaining, the targets for 
construction are not guaranteed. In my report, I 
describe the risks and uncertainties that remain.  

Without going into detail, I will say that there will 
continue to be risks associated with inflation in 
construction costs in the period between the 
original estimates prepared by cost consultants, 

who were working to a price base of March 1998, 
and the final costs in cash terms, which will not be 
known until the project is completed. Project 
management recognise that and have agreed to 
review the inflation risk with their cost consultants 
this autumn.  

There will continue to be construction risk. 
Under the chosen procurement route, which is 
known as construction management, some risks 
can be transferred properly to contractors, but 
significant risks remain with the client. Those 
construction risks are also described in the report.  

There is no doubt that Holyrood has been a 
complex and challenging project to manage. Very 
unusually, there was a change of client after two 
years, around the time that construction was 
starting on the site. Until June 1999, the client was 
the Secretary of State for Scotland. On 1 June 
1999, the client became the Scottish 
Parliamentary Corporate Body.  

The corporate body was charged with ensuring 
that the developing needs of the new Parliament, 
in its first year of business, were taken into 
account. Some of the changes requested by the 
corporate body—many at the behest of the 
Parliament—were very significant. Project 
management had the challenge of translating the 
new requirements into a specification for the 
design team. In turn, the design team faced the 
challenge of solving design problems against very 
tight deadlines. Finally, we have the construction 
manager, which is the firm co-ordinating the 
design and construction processes and the works 
contracts. Until this summer, the construction 
manager was required to manage the processes 
and contracts in the absence of an agreed and 
settled design.  

Taken together, all those challenges were very 
significant indeed, and the various groups have 
achieved a great deal. The corporate body finally 
signed off the design in June 2000 and the new 
buildings are starting to take shape on the site. 
The plan is that the building should be ready for 
occupation in December 2002.  

My report starts with an executive summary and 
recommendations and is then divided into three 
parts. There is a description of the project from its 
inception in 1997 until the point, during this 
summer, when a project group was established. 
As the broad sequence of events is well known 
and is laid out in some detail, I do not intend to say 
anything in particular about that part of the report. 
The second part is an analysis of the reasons for 
the increase in the cost estimates and the later 
delivery of the project. The final part is an 
examination of the management and oversight of 
the project. In the rest of my remarks, I will say 
something about the reasons for the cost 
increases, the later delivery of the project and how 



303  19 SEPTEMBER 2000  304 

 

the project was managed.  

The corporate body has reported that the 
estimated total project costs rose from £90 million 
in January 1998 to £195 million. The figure of 
£195 million remains the latest figure, which 
reflects the approved budget for the project. There 
are two main elements in the total project cost: the 
construction costs and the associated project 
costs, mainly involving consultants’ fees, a 
contingency allowance, fitting-out costs and VAT. 
There will be related costs for landscaping and 
road realignment works, but those costs are not 
included in the corporate body’s current estimate 
of £195 million. Exhibit 8 on page 25 of the report 
summarises the costs.  

There has been some confusion in the public 
reporting of the various figures. It is wrong to 
compare the original construction costs of £50 
million with the current total budget of £195 million. 
The construction cost estimates have increased 
from £50 million to £108 million. That is an 
increase of 116 per cent. Almost half that increase 
has been caused by a 47 per cent increase in the 
total area of the building, which now stands at 
31,000 sq m.  

Within any public building there is the usable 
space and the space that is required for stairs, 
lifts, engineering plant rooms and other needs. 
That is called the balance area. In all, we have 
seen an increase in the space of the building of 
some 10,000 sq m. About 3,000 sq m have been 
added to the usable space to reflect the wishes of 
the client. Some 6,300 sq m have been added to 
the balance areas and about 2,500 sq m have 
been accepted by the client as necessary, for 
example, to increase the size of the main entrance 
areas and to reduce the intensity of use in historic 
Queensberry House. Partly offsetting those 
increases is a reduction of 1,900 sq m in the area 
devoted to car parking.  

The other main reason for the increased 
construction costs is that the design is much more 
complex than the notional ideas for the building at 
the feasibility stage, back in 1997. Exhibit C, which 
is inside the back cover of the report, shows an 
illustration from an architectural feasibility study 
that was completed in December 1997. That 
feasibility study was used in estimating the £50 
million construction cost. As we can see from the 
other exhibits on the covers, the design team has 
developed an entirely different concept for a linked 
series of buildings of a much higher quality 
involving a significantly higher cost. We have 
estimated that there has been a 48 per cent 
increase in unit construction costs and in my 
report I identify the features of the current design 
that help to explain that.  

Another reason for the increased construction 
costs is that the security of the building has 

required significant increases in the estimate. The 
final factor under construction costs is the 
relatively high cost of refurbishing Queensberry 
House. A final decision to retain Queensberry 
House was not taken until later in 1998 and the 
cost of refurbishing this building is now some £7 
million—about £2 million more than the figure first 
expected by project management. That is because 
of the need for additional structural repairs, which 
were not detected in the initial surveys.  

Finally, still under this heading of the reasons for 
the increased construction costs, I should mention 
that, in addition to the project costs for which the 
SPCB is directly responsible, there will be costs 
for landscaping and road works. All that will take 
place on land for which the SPCB is not 
responsible. On the outside back cover of the 
report, there is a site plan that includes an 
indication of those works. The Scottish Executive 
has given me an estimate that the costs could 
amount to £14 million, including contingencies of 
about £2 million. Those costs have been excluded 
from the project estimates because they will not be 
funded from the SPCB’s direct resources; they are 
the responsibility of the Scottish Executive and 
funding will be taken forward as part of the current 
spending review. 

14:30 

As I mentioned, associated project costs have 
increased from £40 million to £87 million as a 
direct consequence of increased construction 
costs. At the outset there were site purchase costs 
of £5 million; those costs have not changed. Fees 
for designing and managing the construction 
project are now estimated at £26 million; there is a 
contingency allowance of £11 million; furniture and 
fitting-out is estimated at £17 million; and VAT will 
amount to £28 million, of which £4 million is likely 
to be recoverable from Customs and Excise.  

A notable feature of the Holyrood project is 
slippage in the timetable for completion of the 
buildings. A diagram on page 26 of the report 
shows clearly how changes in the forecast 
programme for completing the building project 
have occurred. The most striking feature of the 
diagram is that, although the main architectural 
scheme design was initially intended to be 
completed in March 1999, it was not achieved until 
June 2000. However, construction work started on 
site pretty well when planned, namely in June 
1999. My report looks at this issue in some detail.  

In general terms, much of the extended time 
scale can be attributed to difficulties in achieving 
the approved design. Some of the delay arose 
from problems encountered by the architects in 
complying with the original demanding brief to an 
extremely tight timetable. Furthermore, the 
architects had the challenge of meeting 
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unforeseen changes, which were requested by the 
client at various stages.  

The third part of my report examines how far the 
project’s organisation and the management and 
procurement processes complied with good 
practice. It also touches on some general 
questions about the governance of the project.  

The structure for overseeing managing and 
delivering the Holyrood project is complex. 
However, that is not untypical of large public 
sector projects. Members might find it helpful to 
refer to exhibit 2 on page 5 of the report, which 
attempts to explain a quite complex structure. 
First, there is the client. Until June 1999, the client 
was the Secretary of State for Scotland; since 
June 1999, the client has been the SPCB.  

Secondly, there is project management—a 
collective phrase referring to a number of people. 
Until June 1999, project management consisted of 
the principal accountable officer in the Scottish 
Office—or the permanent secretary—and the 
project team, which is the team of civil servants 
and private sector appointees on secondment to 
the team, and which is headed by the project 
sponsor, who now has the title of project director. 
After June 1999, project management changed. 
The clerk to the Parliament became principal 
accountable officer; however, the project team 
remained the same and moved over from the 
Scottish Office to the SPCB. 

In addition, we must take into account the 
design team of architects, structural and service 
engineers and cost consultants. Finally, there are 
the construction manager and the works package 
contractors. Since the summer, there has been a 
new player on stage—the Holyrood progress 
group. As I said, project management have faced 
major challenges in managing in this complex 
environment, not least because of the change of 
client and the significant changes in the 
specification that came from that client as the 
project was running. 

It was clearly important that project management 
consisted of people with the best experience and 
skills to do the job. The creation of the Holyrood 
project management team generally followed good 
practice and the team had a mix of relevant and 
appropriate skills. However, the particular type of 
contract, known as a construction management 
contract, was unusual in the public sector. Indeed, 
it was rather innovative; we have not been able to 
find a similar example. Although the contract offers 
distinct advantages in allowing the client to 
control—and indeed change—the specification as 
the project is being implemented, it has the 
possible disadvantage that more of the risk is left 
with the client rather than being passed to the 
contractor. As a result, I ask in my report whether 
the Holyrood project team always had available 

the best professional construction expertise to 
meet the demands of this large complex project. I 
wonder whether, at critical times, project 
management missed the presence of a senior 
experienced construction professional in at least 
one of the three key positions of project owner, 
project sponsor or project manager. 

The appointments of all the consultants to the 
project were properly undertaken. However, it 
would have been helpful had some aspects of the 
appointments process been more systematic and 
better recorded. From the available information, 
there were clearly strengths in the selection 
procedures for the designer competition. There 
was a good response to the competition, with 
internationally renowned architects expressing an 
interest. I am satisfied that the appointment was 
based on merit and that the selection panel 
included suitable people, such as two eminent 
independent architects and the chief architect of 
the Scottish Office. The remit of the selection 
panel was appropriate and it is important to record 
that the panel was unanimous in its final choice of 
a design team. 

Furthermore, there was a good response to the 
advertisement of the construction management 
appointment. However, I mention in my report that 
procedures for this appointment were not as 
systematic as they might have been. For example, 
the winning firm was the second highest tenderer; 
project management selected it after taking the 
quality of its bid into account and after obtaining 
significant financial adjustments to that bid. 
Although it was clearly right that project 
management should take quality as well as price 
into account, it would have been helpful if the 
supporting analysis had been better recorded. 

I wish to emphasise that I do not consider that 
those procedural shortcomings on the client side 
have adversely affected what happened regarding 
the management of the project. I have no 
reservations in saying that the firm appointed as 
construction manager is eminently suitable for the 
job. 

My report mentions the fees payable to 
consultants. All the appointments were made in 
1998 and early in 1999 when the approved budget 
for construction costs was £50 million. At that time, 
the estimate of fees payable to the consultants 
was £10 million. As I explained, with the significant 
increase in the estimated construction costs, the 
estimated fees have also increased significantly, 
the latest figure being £26 million.  

There is no doubt that consultants have 
engaged in significant additional work because of 
the various changes and problems encountered 
with the project. However, my report suggests that 
project management could have explored more 
carefully an alternative fee arrangement that might 
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have shared the risks of cost increases between 
the client and the consultants. That would have 
provided an incentive to control costs.  

I note in my report that other areas of project 
management did not match Treasury guidance on 
best practice. A particular concern is that there 
should have been formal procedures to control 
changes, based on a detailed cost plan that was 
agreed between all parties at an early stage. 
Another concern is that, largely as a result of the 
delay in achieving an approved design, a firm cost 
plan has still not been agreed between all the 
main parties; there must be risks associated with 
that.  

Much of the concern that has been expressed 
about the project, both in the Parliament and by 
the public, arises from shortcomings in the 
arrangements for cost reporting. There was no 
arrangement requiring project management to 
provide full cost information to the client on a 
regular and systematic basis. Before June 1999, 
monitoring concentrated on core construction 
costs rather than on the full financial provisions 
that were necessary for fees, furniture and fittings, 
and VAT.  

On some important occasions, project 
management did not report all the relevant 
construction cost estimates to the client. There 
were various reasons for that, but the main one 
was that the cost estimates were not acceptable to 
project management because they significantly 
exceeded the available budget. Therefore, project 
management concluded that they could not 
recommend them to the client and felt that the 
publication of those figures would reduce the 
incentive for consultants to get the costs down to 
the available budget. I acknowledge the 
importance of keeping pressure on the 
consultants, but the high estimates coming from 
the expert cost consultants made it more, not less, 
important that the client was informed, so that the 
client could make judgments at the highest level 
on the stewardship of the project.  

A related issue is how risk was treated. For most 
of the life of the project, there was a general 
contingency allowance of 10 per cent of 
construction costs. However, an important 
shortcoming was that project management did not 
identify and quantify a separate allowance for the 
major risks that might affect the project. The 
separate identification and quantification of risk is 
an essential element in the Treasury guidance.  

I will explain the recommended model. At the 
start of any project, no expenditure has been 
incurred. There is a base estimate of the cost, with 
no risk allowance. To the base estimate should be 
added an allowance for risk; that is calculated by a 
formal risk analysis, which considers all the factors 
that might come into play. As the Treasury 

guidance says, that is not a guess at contingency 
or a general slush fund. As the project develops 
and becomes more clearly defined, either the risks 
become a reality and are built into the base budget 
or they are avoided by good management. Any 
unidentified risks that arise as the project 
progresses should be managed by formal change 
control procedures, which feed into the base 
estimate and the working cost plan.  

In the case of the Holyrood project, the cost 
reporting to the client should have been based on 
that approach and should have included an explicit 
analysis of possible risks and their financial 
implications. As I mentioned, for most of the 
project, that did not happen, and the costs that 
were reported to the client were the construction 
costs, including a general contingency allowance.  

In February of this year, the corporate body 
asked John Spencely to undertake an 
independent investigation and report on the 
project. By April this year, Mr Spencely was 
referring to a construction cost estimate back in 
May 1999 of £89.2 million—a figure provided by 
the cost consultant. In response to a request from 
the First Minister for an explanation of why he was 
advised, back in May 1999, that the project 
construction cost was estimated at £62 million plus 
contingencies of £6 million, the permanent 
secretary reported that the figure of £62 million 
was project management’s best judgment of the 
most likely construction costs, taking into account 
the progress achieved on the design so far.  

14:45 

Audit Scotland has looked at the figures and has 
confirmed to me that the estimate of construction 
costs made by project management was £16 
million lower than the estimate of the expert cost 
consultant. That was because project 
management excluded certain risk allowances 
made by the cost consultant. The permanent 
secretary’s report explains the reason behind the 
judgment taken by project management to exclude 
those risk allowances. I have included his report 
as an annexe to my own. 

The specific risk items mentioned in the 
permanent secretary’s report did not materialise or 
were overtaken by subsequent changes to the 
project. There remained, however, a significant 
risk factor throughout the design period. Reports 
by the cost consultant to project management 
between August 1999 and June 2000 have 
contained contingency allowances totalling 
between £8 million and £19 million. It is only with 
the acceptance of the scheme design for the 
project in June 2000 that we have seen a coming 
together of the views of project management, the 
cost consultants, the design team and the 
construction manager on the total expected costs 
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of the project.  

The latest position appears to be more 
satisfactory. The contingency sum is £11 million; 
that is consistent with the provision suggested by 
the expert cost consultants, whereas the earlier 
allowance was not. The design of the scheme is, 
of course, more advanced, which reduces the risk 
of cost increases as a result of uncertainty. 
However, I repeat that there are still significant 
risks associated with the project. I am suggesting 
that project management should look again at the 
overall cost provision in the light of those and 
other risks that may be identified. Project 
management must ensure that all the risks have 
been systematically identified and evaluated and 
that there is a proper, separate allowance for risk 
in current and future estimates.  

My report concludes with a section about 
corporate governance of the Holyrood project. 
Although it is a short section, I believe that it is 
important.  

An important element of good governance is the 
ability of the members of an organisation who are 
responsible for taking decisions about the direction 
of that organisation to take a sufficiently 
independent stance in relation to the permanent 
staff. The organisation in this case is the Scottish 
Parliamentary Corporate Body, which comprises 
the Presiding Officer of the Parliament and four 
members of the Parliament. The permanent staff 
are led by the clerk to the Parliament and include 
most members of the Holyrood project team.  

A very important stage of the Holyrood project 
occurred when legal responsibility for it passed 
from the Scottish Office to the SPCB on the 1 
June last year. At that moment, it would have been 
appropriate for those accepting responsibility for 
the project to have reviewed it with a degree of 
independence from the project team, in order to 
satisfy themselves about its status and health. 
There was no such review at that point and the 
independent assessment by Mr Spencely did not 
occur until the spring of this year.  

I offer the suggestion that more should have 
been done to advise the members of the corporate 
body about their proper role in overseeing this 
project, about the proper role of the officials and 
about the unusual and innovative features of the 
contract management arrangements for this major 
project. With the benefit of hindsight, I also 
suggest that it might have been advisable to 
allocate the accountable officer responsibility for 
the Holyrood project to someone other than the 
clerk to the Parliament who, of course, carries an 
extremely heavy work load apart from his 
Holyrood responsibilities. 

In June of this year, the SPCB established the 
Holyrood progress group. One of my 

recommendations was that the SPCB should 
consider whether there is any need for 
independent advice in future. A good feature of the 
progress group is that its membership includes an 
architect and a quantity surveyor, both of whom 
are independent of project management. The 
group is meeting regularly and is closely 
monitoring progress on the project. In addition, the 
SPCB has restructured project management to 
ensure that the right professional skills are 
available to manage the project within a tight 
budget and against tight deadlines.  

In accordance with the request of the Audit 
Committee, I have identified and explained the 
reasons for the increase in the estimated costs of 
the Holyrood project and the slippage in the 
timetable, and I have examined the key features of 
the project management arrangements. 

The facts in my report have been agreed with 
the accountable officers but the narrative and 
conclusions are my own. Although there is 
agreement on many of the conclusions, the 
accountable officers might take a different view on 
some of them and they might not share the 
emphasis that I have attached to some issues.  

I am most grateful to everyone who has co-
operated in providing information, often against 
tight deadlines, and I am also personally grateful 
to the members of the Audit Scotland team, who, 
over the summer, have worked with me in bringing 
this report to you.  

The Deputy Convener: Thank you. I also thank 
all members of Audit Scotland for the work that 
they have done. I realise that we set you all a 
challenge and asked you to work to a tight time 
scale. I am appreciative of the way in which you 
brought the report before us. 

At this stage, it might be helpful to open out Mr 
Black’s statement to questions of clarification only. 
I remind members that we have agreed that 
questions will be on the statement only, not on the 
substantive part of the report. 

The Audit Committee will proceed to take 
evidence on the report. A timetable has been laid 
out and it will be subject to ratification by the 
committee. We hope to conclude our report by the 
Christmas recess. 

Auditor General, you made the point several 
times that scheme design approval was originally 
scheduled for April 1998 but did not take place 
until June 2000. Obviously, scheme design 
approval went over the change of client—as it 
were—from the Scottish Office to the Scottish 
Parliament. How much does the report attribute 
increased costs to the delay in finalising the 
scheme design and to what extent was the delay 
caused by the scheme design? Is that information 
evident in the report? 
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Mr Black: There was not an attempt to attribute 
a cost factor to the delay. We have attempted to 
divide the explanation for costs between the 
increase in floor area and the extra work required 
to produce a higher quality building to a different 
design. It would be wrong to suggest that the 
delay contributed to cost increases except insofar 
as it had an impact on the quality of the design 
and possibly in relation to the movement in 
inflation indices, at which one can only hazard a 
guess. 

The Deputy Convener: Because every member 
wants to ask a question, in the interests of fairness 
I will call members in the reverse alphabetical 
order of their parties. 

Andrew Wilson: I repeat the convener’s point 
about the quality of the report and the rigour with 
which it was drafted. 

Mr Black, in your final comments you mentioned 
the need for the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate 
Body to have reviewed the situation when it took 
over client status from the Secretary of State for 
Scotland. That raises a question about the status 
of the project at that time. In June 1999, was the 
project passed in a form that you would have said 
was in good shape, on course and in an 
acceptable design state? 

The Deputy Convener: Do you wish to answer 
that question, Mr Black, as it was slightly wide of 
your statement? 

Mr Black: I am sure that the Audit Committee 
wishes to pursue that issue more fully on a 
subsequent occasion. I am able to say that the 
Scottish Executive’s view is that the project was 
passed over in a good state. However, as you will 
gather from my comments and from what 
members have seen of the contents of the report, 
there were, in my view, certain shortcomings in 
project management.  

The Deputy Convener: Could we have a 
question from the Liberal party, please? 

Euan Robson (Roxburgh and Berwickshire) 
(LD): I echo the comments of the convener and 
Andrew Wilson in thanking the Auditor General 
and his staff for a detailed and interesting report.  

I have two brief questions on points of 
clarification.  

On project management, we know that there 
was a change of client after two years, which you 
described as very unusual. Am I right in inferring 
from that comment that there has been no similar 
occurrence that would offer a model of how a 
changeover should take place? Were you able to 
determine whether there was any comparative 
situation that could have informed how the 
handover took place?  

In your report, you say that 

“the Scottish Office decided after due professional 
consideration to choose the construction management 
route.” 

Were you able to determine precisely what that 
professional consideration involved? In other 
words, were there meetings, documents and so 
on? How were you able to come to the conclusion 
that there was “due professional consideration”? 

Mr Black: With regard to Mr Robson’s first point, 
the word “unique” is sometimes over-used, but it is 
applicable in this case. Certainly we found no 
instance—and I know of no instance—where the 
client for a major public project such as the 
Holyrood project changed midstream, after work 
had started on site. That makes the project 
unique, in the dictionary sense of the word.  

On “due professional consideration”, I received 
an assurance from the accountable officer and the 
senior civil servants that they gave careful 
consideration to that issue, although you will find 
that my report suggests that their consideration 
might have been more structured and better 
recorded. A diagram in the report explains the 
features and the strengths and weaknesses of the 
different methods of setting about a contract. The 
documentation was not of the best.  

I will record a final point, for the sake of 
completeness. All professionals associated with 
the project seem to have formed the view that the 
construction management route was appropriate 
for the contract, given what they were attempting 
to achieve. 

The Deputy Convener: Are there no questions 
from Labour members? I am sorry, Cathie—I did 
not see you.  

Cathie Craigie (Cumbernauld and Kilsyth) 
(Lab): Did my Tory blue jacket confuse you, 
convener?  

I thank Mr Black for his report. I look forward to 
reading it in detail and to coming back to the 
committee to question the appropriate people.  

You highlighted the importance of project 
management and the role played by the client and 
said that your report was different, in as much as 
you were examining an incomplete project. The 
Audit Committee’s concern will be to examine how 
public money was expended on the project. Are 
you satisfied that the interim measures taken by 
the Parliament to manage the project over the next 
period are sufficient? 

Mr Black: Yes. As I describe in the report, I am 
satisfied that significant improvements have been 
made to the arrangements for project 
management and oversight. It is particularly 
reassuring that the corporate body has accepted 
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all the significant recommendations made by Mr 
Spencely in his report and that it has applied those 
recommendations. 

My report cuts off at around the time the project 
group was established. That was done deliberately 
because it seemed to me that the establishment of 
that group marked a change from what had gone 
before to new management arrangements, which 
have been strengthened considerably. 

Miss Annabel Goldie (West of Scotland) 
(Con): Mr Black, in your statement you talked 
about the absence of risk analysis. Is that simply a 
consideration or is it a significant or a very material 
consideration? 

Mr Black: I consider the absence of risk 
analysis to be a significant issue.  

The Deputy Convener: In deference to our 
visitors, I invite Ms MacDonald to ask a question. 

Ms Margo MacDonald (Lothians) (SNP): 
Thank you, convener.  

I also thank Mr Black for his report. I have 
wanted to see such a report for a while.  

Point 20, on page 7 of the report— 

The Deputy Convener: As a point of 
clarification, I remind members that we are not to 
get into the body of the report in great detail at this 
stage.  

15:00 

Ms MacDonald: No—I only want to ask Mr 
Black for his opinion. How important was the fact 
that the Treasury guidelines were ignored in 
relation to the management of the project’s costs 
and so on? How important was that factor in 
relation to the overall rise in costs that we have 
seen? Are Treasury guidelines being adhered to 
now? 

Mr Black: Paragraph 20 on page 7 refers to the 
appointments of the consultants. The conclusion 
that I offer on that point is that while there were 
some shortcomings in the procedures for 
appointing consultants, those shortcomings were 
not material to the project. In other words, the 
appointment of the design team was undertaken 
properly and a suitably qualified team was put in 
place. Likewise, the appointment of the 
construction management contractor was 
undertaken properly, although it was not 
undertaken perfectly. The firm that was appointed 
is eminently qualified for the job. Therefore, I do 
not consider that the shortcomings in the 
procedure for making those appointments were 
significant in relation to the overall management of 
the project. 

 

Ms MacDonald: May I ask— 

The Deputy Convener: Is this a brief follow-up 
question? 

Ms MacDonald: Yes.  

If ignoring the Treasury guidelines was not the 
main factor in relation to rising costs, what was?  

Mr Black: There is no single explanation. I hope 
that I have demonstrated both in the report and in 
my comments today that the Holyrood project is 
very complex to manage. It was for that reason 
that I decided that it might be helpful to prepare a 
handout, which details the structure of the 
Holyrood project. It is not possible to say that there 
was a single cause, or that one person or small 
group of people was responsible for what has 
happened with the project. The story is complex 
and I have done my best to lay out that story in my 
report. 

The Deputy Convener: I remind members that 
there will be an opportunity to examine the Auditor 
General further on the detailed content of the 
report in the future.  

With that in mind, I close this meeting of the 
Audit Committee. The next meeting of the 
committee will be in committee room 4 at 5.35 pm 
on Wednesday 20 September. That meeting will 
be held in private. For the purposes of giving 
people a wider view, I advise that our first 
evidence session will be on Tuesday 26 
September.  

Meeting closed at 15:02.  
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